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May 30, 2025 

 
Transportation, Infrastructure and Operations Committee 
Kevin O’Neill, Chairperson 
Melissa Robinson, Vice Chairperson 
Councilmembers Eric Bunch, Johnathan Duncan and Lindsay French 
 

Re:  Ordinance No. 250430-Flood Control Project in Westport and Restoration and Park 
Enhancements of Dr. Jeremiah Cameron Park to honor Penn School and Steptoe 
Neighborhood 

 
 
Dear Committee Members: 
 
Plaza Westport Neighborhood Association (PWNA) is a part of Steptoe Lives, a coalition of 
multiple community-based organizations which coalesced to identify and implement action steps 
to recognize the former Steptoe Neighborhood in Kansas City, Missouri.  A portion of the 
Steptoe Neighborhood lies within the geographical boundaries of PWNA.    
 
Dr. Jeremiah Cameron Park (Park) is the site of a proposed underground major storm water 
detention facility, the first phase of which was the subject of Ordinance No. 240349, and now 
Ordinance No. 250340 which is on your Committee Agenda for June 3rd.  This flood control 
project is important to our neighborhood, particularly the portions along Mill Creek Parkway, 
downstream from the flooding along Mill Street in Westport. PWNA supports the undertaking of 
this flood control project.  Further, PWNA supports Amendment No. 2 which is the subject of 
Ordinance No. 250430.  We appreciate the work of Burns and McDonnell and MultiStudio to 
engage stakeholders, including PWNA, former and current Steptoe residents, St. Luke’s Health 
System, and the Mill Creek Parks Association, to develop a design to restore and enhance the 
Park.  It significantly helped to design the flood control infrastructure and the design of the 
restoration and enhancement of the Park in tandem, so both can consider what the other project is 
doing in a most cohesive manner.           
 
The Steptoe Neighborhood was an antebellum African American neighborhood roughly Jefferson 
to Wornall Road, from 42nd to 44th Streets. Some of its residents were formerly enslaved people. 
The Steptoe Neighborhood has been decimated by demolition of single-family residences and the 
Penn School, located at 4237 Pennsylvania.  Penn School was founded in 1868 for the express 
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purpose of educating African American children until it was closed in the mid-1950’s. Dr. 
Jeremiah Cameron Park abuts up to the site of the former Penn School.  
 
Steptoe’s physical legacy is almost entirely lost. Its history may vanish unless steps are taken to 
recognize and honor that legacy.  
 
PWNA encourages you to recommend passage of Ordinance No. 250430.   

 

 
 
 

CC:   Councilmember Crispin Rea, 4th District At-Large  
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October 2, 2024 

RE: Ordinance No. 240814-Update from NPD Commi@ee, response needed asap 

Plaza Westport NA is concerned that a vote was taken on a Commi9ee Subs=tute on Ordinance No. 
240814 without that Commi9ee Subs=tute being shared with the PWNA, as a City registered 
neighborhood.   That gives the impression that City staff was only consulKng with the Developer on what 
language would or would not be acceptable.  That lack of transparency is troubling. We are concerned 
that illustrates:  1) the lack of willingness of City staff to genuinely understand what role a City registered 
neighborhood should have in criKcal decisions impacKng the quality of life of their neighborhood and 2) 
a preference by City staff to only deal with the developer.  Either should be unacceptable to you as 
Neighborhood Planning and Development Commi@ee members making the policy decisions. 

We are asking that the form of the Commi9ee Subs=tute be shared with PWNA as soon as possible for 
us to gauge whether it sufficiently addresses our concerns. Based on the process to date, we fear that it 
may not. It is not yet uploaded on the City Clerk’s website, so it is not publicly available.  As it was the 
Commi@ee decision to advance the Commi@ee SubsKtute, there is urgency for us to belatedly have a 
chance to see the amendments. 

To allow expedi,ous considera,on of the added language in the Commi8ee Subs,tute, please share it 
with each recipient including those that are shown as “cc’s”. 

RespecVully, 

 

Robert MarKn, Pres. PWNA 

    

  

 

mailto:plazawestport.association@gmail.com

